

### Issue Analysis

## **Public Stem Cell Research Funding**

## Boon or Boondoggle?

By Sigrid Fry-Revere and Molly Elgin

September 2008

#### Public Stem Cell Research Funding: Boon or Boondoggle?

#### By Sigrid Fry-Revere and Molly Elgin

#### **Executive Summary**

The United States Congress and more than 28 state legislatures have considered spending billions of taxpayer dollars on stem cell research over the next several years. The National Institutes of Health has already committed billions. And in 2004, California voters approved the Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, also known as the Proposition 71 bond measure, which authorized the state to raise \$3 billion over 10 years to fund such research. Though debates rage over the ethics of research using human embryonic stem cells, a more fundamental question has been ignored in this debate: Is stem cell research a sensible expenditure of taxpayer dollars? This is not a question of whether the research should be conducted, but whether *public* funding for it is justified.

Government programs, such as California's Proposition 71, are bureaucratic, wasteful, and mired in political controversy. And, because stem cell research is inherently speculative and politically controversial, the public would be best served if governments left it to the private sector. Each stem cell project is highly speculative, and it is not the place of government to gamble with taxpayers' money.

Unlike most cells in the human body, stem cells can develop into different types of cells and regenerate continuously. This suggests that stem cells may be broadly useful in treating a number of chronic and degenerative diseases. Adult stem cells are already being tested for the treatment of heart disease, rheumatoid arthritis, Parkinson's disease, type 1 diabetes, advanced kidney cancer, and spinal injury. Cord blood stem cell transplants are used in therapies for leukemias and lymphomas. And, in at least one experiment in mice, the onset of a form of Tay-Sachs disease was delayed by injecting the mice with stem cells taken from human embryonic stem cells.

However, at this point in time, no one knows how successful any of these lines of research may actually turn out to be or when any genuine medical treatments might become available. Embryonic stem cells are clearly the most versatile, but scientists have not yet been consistently able to control the growth of embryonic stem cells. Their interactions with other cells often cause unpredictable growth patterns, including tumors, and tissue rejection responses. Indeed, in a 2006 report, the U.S. National Academy of Sciences cautioned that research leading to the development of feasible therapies can take years or even decades. And, once the therapeutic applications are developed, those applications need to be tested to show that they are safe, which adds additional years to the development of viable treatment options. Consequently, politicians who promise cures in the near future for cancer and Parkinson's disease, lower future health care costs, and a booming biotechnology economy are being disingenuous.

Furthermore, there is little risk that stem cell research will go unfunded. Biotech companies, philanthropic organizations, and individuals have already invested billions of dollars in such research, and they show no sign of stopping. It is worth noting that the most important breakthrough in the field, the 1998

discovery of human embryonic stem cells and their unspecialized, self-renewing nature by University of Wisconsin professor James Thomson, was the result of privately funded research. And Thomson's research utilized embryos derived from in vitro fertilization (IVF) clinics, another private funding success story.

Just as public funding advocates argue now with regard to stem cell research, in the 1970s and 1980s, scientists lobbied the federal government to support research on new reproductive technologies, including IVF. Advocates insisted that funding IVF research was crucial for the United States to maintain its position as a leader in reproductive medicine, and they argued that infertile Americans would have to go abroad for the reproductive health care they should be receiving at home. However, public research funding advocates lost that debate. No human IVF research was ever federally funded, and there is no evidence that it has been ever funded by any U.S. state. Still, a number of IVF researchers continued their work with private funds. Within a short time, the United States became the global leader in reproductive medicine. Today in the United States, IVF for humans is estimated as a \$3 billion a year industry—all of it developed without any government funding.

Similarly, private sector investment in the biotechnology industry and generous philanthropic contributions from charitable foundations and individual donors have already pumped hundreds of millions of dollars into stem cell research in the United States alone. For example, while politics delayed the disbursement of Proposition 71 research grants, individual philanthropists donated more than \$250 million to California state universities to conduct stem cell research. And, in 2001, Harvard University, the Howard Hughes Medical Institute, the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation, and Boston IVF began a collaborative human embryonic stem cell research project; by early 2004 they had developed 17 new human embryonic stem cell lines without any government assistance.

More importantly, the politicized nature of the public debate over stem cell research threatens to spill over into and disrupt the research itself. The prospect of public funding so angers some Americans that it has spurred movements to restrict *private* stem cell research efforts. Under such circumstances, government funding for stem cell research is more hindrance than help to the advancement of science.

Californians were optimistic when Proposition 71 passed in 2004, but the initiative has been plagued by problems since its inception, and its implementation has left much to be desired. From 2004 to 2006, two lawsuits challenging the constitutionality of Proposition 71 prevented the disbursement of any public funds for stem cell research. In addition, disputes over how funds are to be disbursed, as well as how licensing and royalty agreements are to be structured, remain unresolved. The political nature of government funding means more delays to the already lengthy research process and makes financial returns on taxpayer dollars even more doubtful.

While political squabbles continue to stymie public funding for stem cell research, enterprising private companies, foundations, and individuals have invested or donated funds, not only for general stem cell research, but also for testing potential therapies and related products. Government programs, such as California's Proposition 71, are bureaucratic, wasteful, and mired in political controversy. As a result, the percentage of funds spent on actual research is low. Experience shows that it is possible to retain America's dominance in biotechnology without government funding, and current research continues to prove that private funding produces results more efficiently and effectively. No matter how much public funding proponents promise, the best way to make progress in stem cell research is to allow the private sector to grow, unimpeded by cumbersome regulation and political controversy.

#### Introduction

The United States Congress and more than 28 state legislatures have considered spending billions of taxpayer dollars on stem cell research over the next few years. The National Institutes of Health (NIH) has already committed billions. Though debates rage over the ethics of the work, a more fundamental question is being ignored: Is stem cell research a sensible expenditure of taxpayer dollars? This is not a question of whether the research should be conducted, but whether *public* funding for it is justified.

Because stem cell research is inherently speculative and politically controversial, the public would be best served if governments left it to the private sector. Politicians who promise cures in the near future for cancer and Parkinson's disease, lower future health care costs, and a booming biotechnology economy are being disingenuous. Each stem cell project is highly speculative, and it is not the place of government to gamble with taxpayers' money.

Furthermore, there is little risk that stem cell research will go unfunded—biotech companies, philanthropic organizations, and individuals have already invested billions of dollars in such research, and they show no sign of stopping. More importantly, the politicized nature of public debates over stem cell research threaten to spill over into and disrupt the research itself. The prospect of public funding so angers some Americans that it has spurred movements to restrict *private* stem cell research efforts. Under such circumstances, government funding for stem cell research is more hindrance than help to the advancement of science.

#### **The Political Controversy**

In November 2007, New Jersey voters rejected an initiative to borrow \$450 million to fund state-run stem cell research. Defeat should not have come as a surprise. New Jersey voters had the advantage of seeing how little California's 2004 stem cell funding initiative has accomplished at an extremely high cost. New Jerseyites have also seen the flourishing of private stem cell research efforts in their own backyard, evidence that such research need not depend on government funding. Moreover, it simply makes no sense for a state with the highest per-capita public debt in the nation to borrow still more money to spend on stem cell research.<sup>1</sup>

Yet some New Jersey legislators remain eager to increase taxes and spending to finance stem cell research—and they are not alone. By the end of 2008, the National Institutes of Health will have spent over \$2.5 billion on stem cell research in just five years. Nine states, including California, New Jersey voters were wise to learn from California's mistakes, and residents of others states would be wise to follow suit. New York, and Connecticut, have committed to combined spending of over \$4.1 billion over the next 10 years.<sup>2</sup> Government funding advocates consistently downplay the significant financial risks involved in the research and the inefficiency of public programs in managing its progress. They also seem to ignore the fact that private companies are doing just fine conducting stem cell research without government help or interference.

New Jersey voters were wise to learn from California's mistakes, and residents of others states would be wise to follow suit. Most of the problems that arose in California are endemic to government-run efforts in general, such as wasted time and money and political squabbling over the fair distribution of funds. This is not to suggest that private initiatives cannot be wasteful, inefficient, or unsuccessful—many biotechnology firms fail because they are high-risk ventures. But in the private sector individuals make their investments voluntarily. If people find that they have been lured into investing their money under false pretenses, they have legal remedies available to address such injustices, including opportunities for reparations. There are no such remedies for mistakes made at the ballot box. Whether or not stem cell research proves a worthy investment on the whole, citizens of other states would be wise to follow New Jersey's example and reject any proposal for government funding of stem cell research.

#### What Are Stem Cells and What Can They Do?

To understand this issue, it is worth learning a little about the underlying science. Most cells perform only one function, and they can only produce other cells of the same type, which, like the original cells, will eventually mature and die. For example, newly divided muscle cells become mature muscle cells, and they can only produce new muscle cells. However, unlike most cells, stem cells can generate different types of cells and regenerate continuously. When a stem cell divides, one daughter cell becomes a specialized cell, such as a muscle or blood cell, while the other daughter cell remains a stem cell, which then can produce the same or another kind of cell, again leaving a daughter cell behind to continue the stem line.<sup>3</sup> Thus, stem cells can give rise to both specialized and unspecialized cells.

Different types of stem cells differ in the variety of cells they can produce. Adult stem cells are already being tested for the treatment of heart disease,<sup>4</sup> rheumatoid arthritis, Parkinson's disease, type one diabetes, advanced kidney cancer, and spinal injury.<sup>5</sup> Cord blood stem cell transplants are used in therapies for leukemias and lymphomas.<sup>6</sup> And, in at least one experiment in mice, the onset of a form of Tay-Sachs disease was delayed by injecting the mice with stem cells taken from human embryonic stem cells.<sup>7</sup> Embryonic stem cells are clearly the most versatile of stem cells, though research remains in a very early stage. Indeed, scientists have not yet been consistently able to control the growth of embryonic stem cells; their interactions with other cells often cause unpredictable growth patterns, including tumors, and tissue rejection responses.<sup>8</sup> Efforts to reprogram adult cells to act more like embryonic stem cells give hope to those who oppose the use of human embryos in research, but the reprogramming of adult stem cells has implementation problems of its own.<sup>9</sup>

Scientists have worked with stem cells since the 1960s,<sup>10</sup> but, in 1998, University of Wisconsin biophysics professor James Thomson discovered human embryonic stem cells and their unspecialized, selfrenewing nature.<sup>11</sup> In December 1999, the journal *Science* declared human embryonic stem cell research "the breakthrough of the year."<sup>12</sup> The potential applications of Thomson's discovery stirred not only the imagination of the scientific community, but also that of millions of people who hoped embryonic stem cell therapies could help them or their loved ones overcome dreaded diseases.

Embryonic stem cell research holds extraordinary promise, but its potential therapeutic applications are still speculative. Until scientists can control the growth of stem cells and make them interact with other cells without causing tumors or rejection responses in patients, there is very little therapeutic use for embryonic stem cells.<sup>13</sup> As the public liaison of the National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke put it, "[embryonic stem cell] research is in its infancy. There are many technical and scientific hurdles to overcome, and it will probably be years before the results of any such studies in humans that may be developed are known. Currently, the usefulness of embryonic stem cells to treat disease, even in animal models, is still far from clear."<sup>14</sup>

#### **The Public Funding Movement**

Following James Thomson's discovery, funding stem cell research became not only politically feasible, but hugely popular. However, the use of embryos remains controversial, and the national debate has been Embryonic stem cell research holds extraordinary promise, but its potential therapeutic applications are still speculative. Californians were optimistic when Proposition 71 passed in 2004, but the initiative has been plagued by problems since its inception, and its implementation has left much to be desired. deadlocked ever since. Current U.S. law does not prohibit any form of stem cell research, but the use of federal funds is restricted to 22 stem cell lines derived from embryos before August 9, 2001.<sup>15</sup> In the absence of federal funding, private firms, charitable foundations, and, more recently, state governments have stepped in to create their own stem cell research programs. More than half of U.S. states have debated funding some form of stem cell research, but California was the first state to fund a major stem cell initiative.

In November 2004, Californians approved the Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, also known as the Proposition 71 bond measure, by a vote of 59 to 41 percent.<sup>16</sup> The initiative amended the state constitution to guarantee a right to conduct stem cell research, and it authorized the state to sell bonds to raise \$3 billion over 10 years to fund such research. The initiative created the California Institute of Regenerative Medicine (CIRM) to disburse the funds to researchers through grants<sup>17</sup>—to be supervised by an Independent Citizens Oversight Committee. The initiative stipulates that California's only statutory restriction on stem cell research is a five-year moratorium on human cloning by any researcher in the state, whether publicly or privately funded.<sup>18</sup> Californians were optimistic when Proposition 71 passed in 2004, but the initiative has been plagued by problems since its inception, and its implementation has left much to be desired.

#### The Benefits of Proposition 71 Were Greatly Exaggerated

Proposition 71 stated that, "it is the intent of the people of California in enacting this measure to...improve the California health care system and reduce the long-term health care cost burden on California through the development of therapies that treat diseases and injuries with the ultimate goal to cure them." Both proponents and critics of public funding for stem cell research agree that finding cures for diseases and reducing health care costs are noble goals, but Proposition 71 has very little hope of accomplishing these goals.

#### It Is Disingenuous to Imply that Cures are Imminent

Stem cell research is a brand new field; in any such frontier research, results cannot be predicted, and benefits are impossible to assess. At best, some stem cell research may lead to therapies that will help replace human cells and tissues that are no longer functioning properly, or help medicines reach the market and patients more quickly by allowing scientists to target specific cells during drug testing.<sup>19</sup> In the long run, such advances could prevent or treat long-term illnesses, and thereby reduce the costs of certain treatments, but those results are highly uncertain. Even in the best of circumstances, effective therapies developed from embryonic stem cell research are decades away.

The National Academy of Sciences (NAS) has noted the elusive nature of the claimed benefits of stem cell research. As NAS researchers explain, "what tend to be 'over-promised' are not only the potential outcomes of both embryonic and adult stem cell research, but also the time scales that are involved." Research leading to the development of feasible therapies can take years or even decades. And, once the therapeutic applications are developed, those applications need to be tested to show that they are safe, which adds additional years to the development of viable treatment options.<sup>20</sup> It is worth noting that the lag time in the pharmaceutical industry between the funding of basic research and a new drug product reaching the market is an estimated average of 18 years.<sup>21</sup> A stem cell therapy might take a shorter time to develop and test than a new drug, but it could just as easily take longer.

Given these realities, the campaign for passage of Proposition 71 was highly misleading. In an emotion-laden television ad, actor and Parkinson's disease sufferer Michael J. Fox urged voters to support Proposition 71 because it could save millions of lives and find cures for serious diseases like cancer, diabetes, Alzheimer's, and Parkinson's. The widely used appeal to California voters claimed that Proposition 71 "could save the life of someone you love."<sup>22</sup> But, as Boston University bioethicist George Annas explains, "that's a good argument, politically, but in reality that's nuts."<sup>23</sup> It is too early to predict what will come of stem cell research, and there is certainly no basis for the claim that the \$3 billion California taxpayers have devoted to stem cell research will save lives.

#### It is Misleading to Promise Reduced Health Care Costs

Promoters of the California initiative went beyond unrealistic medical promises. Advocates of Proposition 71 also argued that the massive stem cell spending would bring about certain financial gains. They told voters that Proposition 71 would "protect and benefit the California budget" by "funding scientific medical research that will significantly reduce state health care costs in the future" and provide "an opportunity for the state The lag time in the pharmaceutical industry between the funding of basic research and a new drug product reaching the market is an estimated average of 18 years. A stem cell therapy might take a shorter time to develop and test than a new drug, but it could just as easily take longer. to benefit from royalties, patents, and licensing fees that result from the research."<sup>24</sup>

Embryonic stem cell therapies could take decades to develop if they ever materialize at all. Even worse, several researchers at California universities made outlandish claims regarding the financial benefits of passing Proposition 71. For instance, University of California, San Diego, cell biologist Lawrence Goldstein told *Science* that, as a result of Proposition 71, cures for chronic diseases such as juvenile diabetes will save \$1 billion a year in health care costs in California.<sup>25</sup> Given the unpredictability of embryonic stem cell research, especially the present inability to prevent a patient's immune system from rejecting the cells, such a claim is astounding. And, in a study sponsored by an organization called "Yes On 71,"<sup>26</sup> Stanford University health economist Laurence Baker and Bruce Deal of the consulting firm Analysis Group concluded that the state would save between \$6 billion and \$12 billion in health care costs.<sup>27</sup>

These reports were widely circulated and quoted in the campaign for Proposition 71. Critics have pointed out the weakness of this argument, which fails to account for the time required to develop the promised cures and whether they are even possible. Embryonic stem cell therapies could take decades to develop—if they ever materialize at all. If cures are found, the lengthy research and clinical trial process will reduce projected revenues considerably, by about 65 percent according to some calculations.<sup>28</sup>

In addition, royalties are not as lucrative for research institutions as proponents of Proposition 71 have implied. Surveys by the Association of University Technology Managers of revenue for fiscal years 2000 to 2004 indicate that licensing income from research constitutes only about 6.6 percent of overall research expenditures for hospitals and research institutions in the University of California system, and just 2.1 percent of all university research.<sup>29</sup> University of California, Berkeley, economics professor Richard Gilbert points out that, if one accounts for an average of eight years between research expenditures and revenues from researchrelated products, the actual ratio of income to expenditure is closer to 4.5 percent. According to Gilbert, this means that for every \$100 a state spends on stem cell research, it can expect less than \$5 in revenue.

To make things worse, state licensing and royalty requirements may be too onerous to attract industry partners to bring state-funded discoveries to fruition. Three years into the project, as of July 2008, a dispute between CIRM and the California legislature regarding the terms of licensing and royalty agreements remains unresolved.<sup>30</sup> Some legislators believe that CIRM's proposed royalty and licensing fees are too low to generate the promised revenue, while CIRM argues that any higher demands will scare away potential research and development partners, causing them to seek funds and development agreements elsewhere.<sup>31</sup> The inevitable compromise will make Proposition 71's promises of future royalties and more affordable health care tenuous at best.

Promises of potential royalties also fail to account for the challenges associated with the unresolved issue of patenting human embryonic stem cell technologies. The issues involved are at the cutting edge of intellectual property law, and the legal status of patents for stem cell lines and related products has been in flux for almost a decade.<sup>32</sup> Because the patentability of stem cell technologies remains legally uncertain, potential stem cell research revenues are entirely hypothetical.<sup>33</sup>

In this regard, James Thomson's discovery is important legally, as well as scientifically. He filed a patent application in 1998 before publishing his discovery of the unspecialized and self-renewing nature of embryonic stem cells.<sup>34</sup> The resulting patents granted were so broad that the Wisconsin Alumni Research Foundation (WARF), to which Thompson transferred the patents, arguably holds ownership rights over all U.S. human embryonic stem cell products, regardless of how they are derived. This fact undermines claims of an immediate financial windfall for California. WARF first said it would require CIRM to pay for the use of its patents and demand royalties from CIRM grantees, but it agreed in January 2007 not to challenge CIRM's use of its patents because CIRM is a nonprofit entity. In the short term, WARF's decision to allow CIRM free use of its technologies worked to CIRM's advantage by putting off any decision about the scope of the patents. But the lingering patent question will make it more difficult for CIRM to collect similar licensing fees on any potential discoveries in the future.

An April 2007 decision by the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office that upheld a challenge to Thomson's patents further complicates the issue.<sup>35</sup> Thomson's patents on the human embryonic stem cells are in question because they are similar to earlier patents on mouse cells. WARF is challenging the decision, but the legal confusion surrounding the patents and related licensing fees makes potential gains through patenting and licensing stem cell discoveries highly tentative. Nevertheless, Proposition 71's supporters still made claims of likely cures and health care cost savings unflinchingly throughout their campaign. James Thomson's resulting patents were so broad that the Wisconsin Alumni Research Foundation, to which Thompson transferred the patents, arguably holds ownership rights over all U.S. human embryonic stem cell products. Proposition 71's supporters still made claims of likely cures and health care cost savings unflinchingly throughout their campaign.

#### It Is Disingenuous to Promise Economic Growth

In addition to exaggerating the direct revenue gains from the initiative; Proposition 71 advocates portrayed the stem cell program as a boost to the state's overall economy. The initiative itself stated that it would "benefit the California economy by creating projects, jobs, and therapies that will generate millions of dollars in new tax revenues."<sup>36</sup> Proponents claimed that the influx of government revenue-\$3 billion in taxpayer money-would provide an economic stimulus. However, spending public money (whether from bond financing or current tax revenue) to build labs and offer research stipends merely diverts that money from one use to another. It can only stimulate the California economy if the value of any resulting discoveries is greater than that of the alternative uses, or it they were to attract private investment from outside the state from investors who would not come otherwise. But, given the highly speculative nature of stem cell research, and the wasteful mandatory expenditures on intermediaries such as CIRM and the Independent Citizens Oversight Committee, that eventuality is far from assured. Money put into more certain ventures with less built-in waste would be expected to yield much higher returns. That is one reason why the financing of stem cell research is better left in private hands.

Proponents of Proposition 71 have many questions to answer. The campaign generated so much excitement about the prospects of stem cell research and its possible benefits that voters authorized the state, despite a heavy load of existing debt, to borrow \$3 billion to invest in stem cell research over the next 10 years—money that must be repaid along with accrued interest. The California Legislative Analyst's Office estimates that the total cost of the initiative will be \$3 billion in principal and another *\$3 billion in interest* paid off over 30 years.<sup>37</sup> Thanks to battles in the courts and in the legislature, California taxpayers will have to wait even longer to see if there is a payoff to their investment. From 2004 to 2006, two lawsuits challenging the constitutionality of Proposition 71 prevented the disbursement of any public funds for stem cell research. And, in 2006, lawmakers unsuccessfully tried to pass legislation to make CIRM's activities more transparent.<sup>38</sup> The political nature of government funding just means more delays to the already lengthy research process and makes financial returns on taxpayer dollars even more doubtful.

In a state with a \$14 billion deficit projected for 2008 alone,<sup>39</sup> more deficit spending on an extremely speculative investment is unwise.<sup>40</sup> If new discoveries generate little or no income, then additional taxes will be

needed to cover the debts incurred to pay for the research. Taxpayers will then have to ante up still more money to prevent research programs from closing down. Lowering taxes and reducing regulatory burdens in ways that would encourage private research institutions to move to California would be a better way to stimulate the economy than spending more tax money the state does not have.

#### Leadership. . . in Spending

Most state statutes funding stem cell research declare a legislative intent to propel the state to the forefront of research. Eleven states have initiated funding for stem cell research programs, and 28 have considered some form of such funding. Unfortunately, state action is more likely to hinder cutting-edge biotechnology research than it is to produce important scientific or medical breakthroughs.

#### Promises of World Leadership

Proposition 71 was promoted as a measure that would "advance the biotech industry in California to world leadership, as an economic engine for California's future."<sup>41</sup> "If you look at the high-tech boom in the Silicon Valley as an example," said California Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger (R) just two weeks before the November 2004 vote on Proposition 71, "you know that had billions of dollars of impact on state revenue and certainly you want to preserve California's position for the oncoming industry."<sup>42</sup>

Similarly, in announcing New York's funding initiative, then-Lieutenant Governor (now Governor) David Paterson claimed: "Stem cell research offers New York profound economic opportunities and this funding commitment by the state will help position New York as a world leader in the field."<sup>43</sup> However, it is unclear how the buildup of costly state bureaucracies in pursuit of speculative gains will lead states into anything but further debt. It is sobering to consider that nine out of 10 new biotech firms fail,<sup>44</sup> as do nine out of 10 new pharmaceutical products in clinical trials.<sup>45</sup> There is little to suggest that government-run research programs could offer a better track record, and good reason to believe they would be worse.

#### Hindering, not Fostering, Research

State policy makers say they want their states to lead the world in stem cell research, but exorbitant building expenditures and burdensome research

Lowering taxes and reducing regulatory burdens in ways that would encourage private research institutions to move to California would be a better way to stimulate the economy than spending more tax money the state does not have. restrictions belie their stated goal. Because of political considerations, state politicians are spending 85 percent of funds allotted for stem cell research to build infrastructure and train state science students to become stem cell researchers, leaving only about 15 percent of funds for actual *research.*<sup>46</sup> Though a similar comprehensive study of private industry is unavailable, a quick survey of six of the estimated 40 publicly traded companies conducting stem cell research shows that, for the companies selected, the percentage of total operational expenditure spent on research and development trends towards the 70 percent range, significantly higher than that of state governments. Although these data are not conclusive, it appears that states could produce much greater gains by enticing private sector investment in the biotechnology industry than by funding stem cell research directly.

Further complicating matters, investment in stem cell research is risky because of *political*, as well as scientific, uncertainty. Many states have passed, or are considering, laws restricting various aspects of stem cell research—in language sometimes so vague that it is difficult to know what is and what is not allowed. Almost half of U.S. states have passed legislation to restrict stem cell research. While California amended its

Company	Total Operational Expenditure 2007	R&D Expenditure 2007	Total Operational Expenditure 2006	R&D Expenditure 2006	Total Operational Expenditure 2005	R&D Expenditure 2005	R&D as percentage of total operational expenditure*
			Expenditu	re in millions.	1	1	1
Aastrom	\$20.2	\$11.4	\$18.6	\$9.5	\$13.3	\$7.2	56.4%
Geron Corp.	\$70.5	\$54.6	\$50.6	\$41.2	\$43.9	\$35.1	77.4%
Stemcells, Inc.	\$28.6	\$19.9	\$21.5	\$13.6	\$16.6	\$8.2	69.6%
Osiris Therapeutics, Inc.	\$57.8	\$50.9					88.1%
Viacell			\$78.8	\$14.0	\$61.0	\$13.7	17.8%
Advanced Cell Technologies	\$23.6	\$17.8	\$12.7	\$9.0			70.9%

Table 1. Stem Cell Research Expenditures of the Top Six Companies

\* Percentages calculated from 2007 numbers; Viacell was acquired by PerkinElmer in 2007, so the percentage shown for Viacell is calculated using 2006 numbers.

constitution to protect stem cell research—including embryonic stem cell research—from bans or restrictions that might be imposed in the future by the state legislature or local governments, the state nevertheless enacted legislation prohibiting so-called reproductive cloning.<sup>47</sup> Eleven states have enacted outright bans on embryonic stem cell research, 10 have prohibited the related procedure of cloning, and at least five are considering some form of restriction on other stem cell-related research.<sup>48</sup>

Each state has its own set of definitions, rules, and regulations. Some draw distinctions based on the source of the stem cells, or add restrictions based on the purpose for which the research is conducted. Furthermore, several states have yet to decide what to allow or to restrict, and new legislation is constantly being proposed. Even states that appear to have settled on a position have policies that remain in flux. After the people of Missouri passed a ballot initiative in November 2006 to amend the state constitution to protect stem cell research, state lawmakers continue to fight for bans on certain types of research.<sup>49</sup> In June 2007, this "persistent negative political climate" led prominent stem cell research philanthropists Jim and Virginia Stowers to cancel a planned \$300 million expansion of their Kansas City-based Stowers Institute for Medical Research and redirect some of their money into a new philanthropic enterprise incorporated in Delaware.<sup>50</sup>

# Figure 1. State Stem Cell Laws Source: Lexis-Nexis website, www.lexis.com, Legislation by State, key word "stem cell" and the National Conference of State Legislatures Genetics Legislation Database, http://www.ncsi.org).<sup>1</sup>

Notes: <sup>1</sup>Cloning in this instance refers to human cloning. In the case of Nebraska,

#### There is a Better Way

Given the risks and questionable benefits, why are state governments rushing to fund stem cell research? Some argue that, precisely because of the risky nature of the work, private companies will either not pursue it or will only focus on the more immediately profitable aspects. These claims are false. The riskiness of cutting-edge research methods and technologies is standard in the biotechnology industry and is therefore unlikely to intimidate investors whose financing of the biotech industry totaled over \$20 billion in 2005.<sup>51</sup> The more pressing risks hindering greater private investment are political controversy and the threat of stifling regulation.

Private funding continues to be vital to stem cell research. In fact, the most important breakthrough in the field, James Thomson's discovery of the nature of human embryonic stem cells, was the result of privately funded research.<sup>52</sup> And Thomson's discovery utilized embryos derived from *in vitro* fertilization (IVF) clinics, another private funding success story.

#### A Historical Success Story

To understand the possibilities of private research funding, an actual historical success story provides a good illustration. In the 1970s and 1980s, scientists lobbied the federal government to support research on new reproductive technologies, but ethical concerns regarding experimentation on human embryos stymied their efforts. Research advocates spent millions of dollars trying to convince the President, Congress, and the National Institutes of Health that funding research involving *in vitro* fertilization techniques was crucial for the United States to maintain its position as a leader in reproductive medicine. Advocates of public funding for IVF argued that a "brain drain" would ensue, and that infertile Americans would have to go abroad for the reproductive health care they should be receiving at home.

Eventually, public research funding advocates lost that debate. No human IVF research was ever federally funded, and there is no evidence it has been funded by any U.S. state. But, as the divisive debate over experimenting on human embryos and the ethical merits of "test-tube babies" raged in the headlines, a number of researchers quietly continued their work with private funds. Far from suffering a brain drain, within a short time, the United States overtook the United Kingdom, its leading competitor in IVF research. Today in the United States, IVF for humans is estimated as a \$3 billion a year industry<sup>53</sup>—all of it developed without any government funding.<sup>54</sup>

Private funding continues to be vital to stem cell research. In fact, the most important breakthrough in the field, James Thomson's discovery of the nature of human embryonic stem cells, was the result of privately funded research.

#### **Private Funding is Versatile**

Opponents of reliance on private-sector funding for research fail to recognize that private financing can come from multiple sources, for multiple motivations, and be intended to pursue multiple goals. For one, both for-profit and not-for-profit private organizations are engaged in medical research. Some private donors are venture capitalists or large, publicly held corporations; others are private educational institutions, foundations, or even individual philanthropists. Every day, individuals vote with their wallets to support research through efforts such as the March of Dimes, which was Dr. Jonas Salk's primary financial patron for the research leading to his discovery of the polio vaccine.<sup>55</sup>

The amount of individual charitable giving in the United States is astounding. Of voluntary donations given to non-profit organizations in 2005, 83.2 percent were from individuals, 11.5 percent from charitable foundations, and 5.3 percent from corporations.<sup>56</sup> Some analysts predict that, given current U.S. economic growth, voluntary donations will quadruple or even sextuple over the next 45 years.<sup>57</sup> Duke University Law Professor Joel Fleishman writes: "[I]t does appear that America is in for a golden age of philanthropy."<sup>58</sup> Given the strength of individual philanthropy in the United States, the speculative nature of stem cell research, and the reservations of some over the ethics of such research, allowing private but not public funding, as happened with the development of new reproductive technologies such as IVF, is a viable compromise. It is also politically attractive because it does not require citizens opposed to stem cell research to support the work with their tax dollars.

#### More Is Not Necessarily Better

Some proponents of government funding of stem cell research argue that more is better, and that there is no reason not to pursue both federal and private funding simultaneously. However, there is evidence that government spending "crowds out" private contributors. The Congressional Budget Office (CBO) made exactly this point in a report on research and development in the pharmaceutical industry. "Even as it produces substantial social benefits," the CBO observed, government spending "on basic research and development can also discourage private investment." Government can discourage private investment directly, "as when the government sponsors research that the private sector would otherwise have conducted," or indirectly, as when "the government Opponents of reliance on private-sector funding for research fail to recognize that private financing can come from multiple sources, for multiple motivations, and be intended to pursue multiple goals. competes for trained scientists and other scarce resources and bids up their prices."<sup>59</sup> The results are reduced private investment and lower long-term growth.<sup>60</sup>

Public funding can actually have a negative influence, if the political repercussions lead to increased and confusing regulation and limitations. In fact, public funding can actually have a negative influence, if the political repercussions lead to increased and confusing regulation and limitations. For example, a bill in Nebraska banning cloning for reproductive purposes has been amended to include bans on cloning for research purposes, which would essentially outlaw human embryonic stem cell research regardless of how it is funded. Nebraska Right to Life Executive Director Julie Schmit-Albin expressed concern that the original bill "could have emboldened private sector cloning labs to come into Nebraska and we are thankful it was removed."<sup>61</sup> In Missouri, the Stowers Institute for Medical Research feared the imposition of restrictions enough to put on hold its planned expansion in Kansas City and invest in other states instead. Reliance on private funding alone would tend to de-politicize the process.

#### Privately Funded Researchers Are Already Hard at Work

Compared to the troubles facing public funding, privately funded stem cell research has an impressive record of proven successes and breakthroughs. Before Thomson's discovery, human embryo research relied exclusively on private funding because no public funding was available. Yet, Thomson was not the only one doing research on human embryonic stem cells in the 1990s, and many more entered the field after he published his findings in 1998. For example, in 2001, Harvard University, the Howard Hughes Medical Institute, the Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation, and Boston IVF began a collaborative human embryonic stem cell research project, and by early 2004 they had developed 17 new human embryonic stem cell lines without any government assistance.<sup>62</sup> They began their research months before President Bush allowed very limited funding for research on existing stem cell lines, four years before California's stem cell funding initiative was even on the ballot, and almost seven years before California issued the first bonds authorized by Proposition 71.

While the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine deals with disputes over the disbursement of funds, private contributions by investors and philanthropists continue to advance stem cell research. The adult stem cell product market—which experienced an increase of over 100 percent from 2006 to 2007—is testament to the quicker and more effective results

produced by private industry. Today, the most politically controversial form of stem cell research, embryonic stem cell research, is still almost exclusively supported by private funds.<sup>63</sup> But substantial amounts of private funding are also available for adult stem cell and cord blood stem cell research.

Some private companies have managed to avoid the political entanglements that cause investors to hesitate by concentrating their operations in states that, at least for now, expressly permit or are neutral on the subject of stem cell research. The advances some of these companies have made are impressive. For example, when Geron Corporation, Inc. scientists injected human cardiac cells derived from embryonic stem cells into a damaged rat heart, the cells not only survived, but improved cardiac function.<sup>64</sup> Geron is currently testing six different therapies derived from embryonic stem cells on non-human subjects, and it could begin Phase I regulated human trials<sup>65</sup> if the results indicate the therapies are safe and effective.

Another private company, Osiris Therapeutics, Inc., has developed an adult stem cell treatment to repair gastrointestinal damage caused by radiation. The drug, Prochymal, has been granted Fast Track status by the Food and Drug Administration and is currently undergoing Phase III clinical trials.<sup>66</sup> The results look so promising that the Department of Defense recently awarded Osiris a two-stage \$224.7 million contract for the treatment that provides \$4.2 million in current research funding coupled with an option to purchase up to 20,000 doses upon FDA approval.<sup>67</sup> Yet another private company, StemCyte, Inc., is marketing stem cells derived from donated umbilical cord blood to treat blood diseases such as rare forms of leukemia. To date, these have been used in more than 600 patients in over 30 countries.<sup>68</sup>

There are many more examples of a bourgeoning stem cell research market. A sampling of private companies working on stem cell research (see Table 2) clearly shows that, contrary to some government funding proponents' claims, private companies are investing heavily in stem cell research. These companies, unlike state-funded organizations like CIRM, do not have to worry about their money being held up by political maneuverings or legal issues. The amount of money spent is determined by calculations of risk and potential gain, not by the wishes of politicians and special interest groups.

A sampling of private companies working on stem cell research clearly shows that, contrary to some government funding proponents' claims, private companies are investing heavily in stem cell research.

Company Name	R&D Ex 2007	penditure		Product Development	
(In millions, rounded to hundred thousands)					
Aastrom	\$11.4	\$9.5	\$7.2	Bone Repair Cells to treat patients with degenerative bone diseases or traumatic bone injuries	
Geron Corp.	\$54.6	\$41.2	\$35.1	Stem cells that improve cardiac function; acute spinal cord injury therapy	
Stemcells, Inc.	\$19.9	\$13.6	\$8.2		
Osiris Therapeutics, Inc.	\$50.9			Prochymal treats gastrointestinal damage caused by radiation and graft-versus-hots disease	
Viacell		\$14.0	\$13.7	Viacord, preservation and storage of cord blood stem cells for related use	
Advanced Cell Technologies <sup>1</sup>	\$12.7	\$9.0		Retinal Pigment Epithelium (RPE) program successfully restored visual function in rats	
StemCyte	(Privately-held)			Stem cells used to tread blood diseases such as rare forms of leukemia.	

#### Table 2. Sample of What Some Private Companies are Doing

<sup>1</sup>Scientific American, News Scan Briefs leader, March 2007.

Individual benefactors is another significant source of private funding. For example, while politics delayed the disbursement of Proposition 71 research grants, philanthropists donated more than \$250 million to California state universities to conduct stem cell research.<sup>69</sup> Californians are not alone; individuals around the country have donated large sums to fund stem cell research as well.

Were stem cell research to be conducted exclusively in the private sector, those who see its funding as important could donate their own money and urge others do the same. At the same time, those who discount the urgency, see such research as a waste of resources, or consider it immoral, can try to convince others not to support it. Best of all, such debates can take place without getting bogged down in political struggles over whether or not it is appropriate for government to provide financial support for the research. A free market of ideas, with a plurality of private funding sources, in the long run will result in less waste and more funds being directed to those most vested in solving shared research concerns.

#### Table 3. Sample of Private Giving to Stem Cell Research Efforts

Amount	Donor	<b>Recipient Institution</b>		
\$40 million (\$100 million target) <sup>1</sup>	Howard Hughes Medical Institute, Juvenile Diabetes Research Foundation, Harvard, various philanthropists	Harvard Stem Cell Institute		
\$100 million <sup>2</sup>	Michael Bloomberg	Johns Hopkins University		
\$985 million <sup>3</sup>	James and Virginia Stowers	Stowers Medical Institute		
\$25 million⁴	Anonymous patient	University of Texas Health Sciences Center – Houston		
\$50 million⁵	Starr Foundation	Rockefeller University; Cornell Medical School; Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center		
\$50 million	John and Tashia Morgridge	Wisconsin Institutes of Discovery		
\$10 million <sup>6</sup>	Leon Black	Mount Sinai School of Medicine Black Family Stem Cell Institute		
\$15 million <sup>7</sup>	Shahla and Sushang Ansary	Cornell Medical School Center for Stem Cell Therapeutics		
\$5 million <sup>8</sup>	Harriet Heilbrunn	Rockefeller University		
\$3 million <sup>9</sup>	Chuck Brunie	Columbia University Medical Center		

*The Houston Chronicle*, Section A, March 30, 2004.

Press release, "Stem Cell Research in New York City Receives Pivotal Boost from Starr Foundation," Memorial Sloan-Kettering Cancer Center, May 23, 2005.

"Mount Sinai School of Medicine Establishes Stem Cell Institute," *Medical News Today*, May 6, 2005. Robert Kolker, "The California Stem-Cell Gold Rush," Wired New York Forum, 2004,

http://wirednewyork.com/forum/. News Release, "Rockefeller University Establishes Stem Cell Research Center," The Rockefeller University, http://runews.rockefeller.edu/.

Robert Kolker, "The California Stem-Cell Gold Rush," Wired New York Forum, 2004, http://wirednewyork.com/forum/.

#### Conclusion

While political squabbles continue to stymie public funding for stem cell research, enterprising private companies, foundations, and individuals have invested or donated funds, not only for general stem cell research, but also for testing potential therapies and related products. With the private sector taking such great strides, it is futile and self-defeating to go through tortuous efforts to secure government funding. Government programs, such as California's Proposition 71, are bureaucratic, wasteful, and mired in political controversy. As a result, the percentage of funds spent on actual research is low. Besides being wasteful, government programs can deter progress in the private sector. Unnecessary and often onerous legislation and regulations impede the work of stem cell researchers and only add years to an already lengthy therapeutic development process.

Experience shows that it is possible to retain America's dominance in biotechnology without government funding, and current research continues to prove that private funding produces results more efficiently and effectively. No matter how much public funding proponents promise, the best way to make progress in stem cell research is to allow the private sector to grow, unimpeded by cumbersome regulation and political controversy.

The authors thank Peter Van Doren and David Donadio for their comments and editorial assistance.

#### Notes

- 1 Citizens of New Jersey face a \$30 billion debt, with a \$3 billion dollar shortfall for the fiscal year that begins in July 2008. These numbers put New Jersey's per capita debt as the highest in the nation, according to a study released by the New York State Comptroller. Alan Hevesi, "State Debt Affordability Study," State of New York Comptroller, December 2005, pp. 21-22, http://osc.state.ny.us. Last accessed October 25, 2007.
- 2 James Fossett, "Federalism by Necessity: State and Private Support for Stem Cell Research," Rockefeller Institute Policy Brief, August 9, 2007, p. 6.
- 3 National Institutes of Health Stem Cell Report, "Stem Cells: Scientific Progress and Future Research Directions," prepared by the National Institutes of Health, June 2001.
- 4 WTN News, "UW Tests Adult Stem Cell Role in Regenerative Heart Care," Wisconsin Technology Network, March 12, 2007, http://wistechnology.com/article.php?id=3764.
- 5 In China, experimental spinal cord therapies are being attempted with adult stem cells, with plans to start experimental therapies with umbilical-cord stem cells next year. David Cyranoski, "Chinese Network to Start Trials of Spinal Surgery," *Nature* 29, March 2007, pp. 476-477.
- 6 Erica Lloyd, "Umbilical Cord Blood: the Future of Stem Cell Research?" *National Geographic News*, 2006, http://news.nationalgeographic.com/news/2006/04/0406\_060406\_cord\_blood.html.
- 7 Jean-Pyo Lee et. al., "Stem Cells Act Through Multiple Mechanisms To Benefit Mice With Neurodegenerative Metabolic Disease," *Nature Medicine* Vol. 13, April 1, 2007, pp. 439 447.
- 8 The National Academies, "Understanding Stem Cells: an Overview of the Science and Issues from the National Academies," National Academies, pp. 2-5.
- 9 News Release, "Reprogramming Adult Cells," American Association for the Advancement of Science website, http://www.aaas.org/news/releases/2005/0822stemcells.shtml.
- 10 National Institutes of Health, "Stem Cell Basics: What are Adult Stem Cells?" http://stemcells.nih.gov/info/basics/basics4.asp.
- 11 James A. Thomson, *et al.* "Embryonic Stem Cell Lines Derived from Human Blastocysts," *Science* 282, no. 5391, November 6, 1998, pp. 1145 1147.
- 12 Gretchen Vogel, "Breakthrough of the Year: Capturing the Promise of Youth," *Science* 286, no. 5448, December 17, 1999, pp. 2238-2239.
- 13 The National Academies," pp. 2-5.
- 14 National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke Office of Communications and Public Liaison. E-mail received by Sigrid Fry-Revere, November 6, 2007.
- 15 Judith Johnson and Erin Williams, "Stem Cell Research: State Initiatives," Congressional Research Service, May 19, 2006, p.4.
- 16 Ceci Connolly, "Calif. Stem Cell Initiative Could Backfire Nationally," Washington Post, online edition, November 14, 2004.
- 17 CIRM's activities are supervised by the Independent Citizens Oversight Committee.
- 18 Proposition 71, California Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, Section 4.
- 19 The National Academies, pp. 15-18.
- 20 Ibid, p.15.
- 21 Congressional Budget Office, "Research and Development in the Pharmaceutical Industry" October 2006 http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/76xx/doc7615/10-02-DrugR-D.pdf, last accessed January 3, 2008.
- 22 Two commercials by Michael J. Fox, found on the Ad Watch website, http://www.healthvote.org/index.php/adwatch/C28/.
- 23 Quoted in Gretchen Vogel, "Stem Cell Politics: California Debates Whether to Become Stem Cell Heavyweight," *Science* 305, no. 5690, September 10, 2004, pp. 1544-1545.
- 24 Proposition 71, California Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, Section 3, available from Senate Informational Hearing Background Paper, "Implementation of Proposition 71: Options for Handling Intellectual Property Associated with Stem Cell Research Grants," http://www.assembly.ca.gov/acs/committee/c15/Publications/Stem%20Cell%20background.doc.
- 25 Gretchen Vogel, "Stem Cell Politics: California Debates Whether to Become Stem Cell Heavyweight," *Science* 305, no. 5690, September 10, 2004, pp.1544-1545.
- 26 California Secretary of State, "Yes On 71 Sponsored by American for Stem Cell Therapies and Cures," *Campaign Finance*, http://cal-access.ss.ca. gov/Campaign/ Committees/Detail.aspx?id=1260661&view=expenditures& session=2003.
- 27 Lawrence Baker and Bruce Deal, "Economic Impact Analysis: Proposition 71 California Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative," report by Analysis Group, September 14, 2004.
- 28 See Richard J. Gilbert, "Dollars for Genes: Revenue Generation by the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine," *Berkeley Technology Law Journal* 21.2, Symposium Issue, June 2006.
- 29 Cited in Richard J. Gilbert, "Dollars For Genes: Revenue Generation by the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine," *Berkeley Technology Law Journal* 21.2, Symposium Issue, 2006.

- 30 As of late July, 2008, SB 1565, which includes provisions amending the California Stem Cell Research and Cure's Act with respect to how CIRM collects and distributes royalty and licensing fees is still working its way through the California legislature. The status of SB 156 can be checked at http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/cgi-bin/postquery?bill number=sb 1565&sess=CUR&house=B&author=kuehl, accessed July 9, 2008.
- California State Auditor, "California Institute for Regenerative Medicine: It Has a Strategic Plan, but It Needs to Finish Developing Grant-Related Policies and Continue Strengthening Management Controls to Ensure Policy Compliance and Cost Containment," California Bureau of State Audits, February 2007, pp. 24-38.
- 32 Josephine Johnston and Angela A. Wasunna, "Patents, Biomedical Research, and Treatments: Examining Concerns, Canvassing Solutions. A Hastings Center Special Report" *The Hastings Center Report*, 37, no. 1 (January February 2007): S1-S36.
- 33 Matthew Herder, "Proliferating Patent Problems with Human Embryonic Stem cell Research?" *Bioethical Inquiry* 3, nos. 1-2 (2006): pp.69-79.
- 34 Thomson has two patents. 5,843,780, filed January 18, 1996 and granted December 1, 1998; and 6,200,806, filed June 26, 1998 and granted March 13, 2001. Patent Storm website,http://www.patentstorm.us/patents/5843780-fulltext.html.
- 35 "WARF Challenges U.S. Patent Office Decision to Lift Patents On Human Embryonic Stem Cell Technology," *Medical News Today,* June 4, 2007, www.medicalnewstoday.com'printerfriendlynews.php?newsid=72844. (WARF's patents were rejected, in part, because earlier patents already existed, but WARF is challenging the U.S. Patent Office's decision.)
- 36 Proposition 71, California Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, Section 3, available from Senate Informational Hearing Background Paper, "Implementation of Proposition 71: Options for Handling Intellectual Property Associated with Stem Cell Research Grants," http://www.assembly.ca.gov/acs/committee/c15/Publications/Stem%20Cell%20background.doc.
- 37 California Legislative Analyst's Office, "Proposition 71: Fiscal Effects," State of California, http://www.lao.ca.gov/ballot/2004/71 11 2004.htm.
- 38 See legislative history of SB 771, introduced by Senators Sheila Kuehl and George Runner on February 23, 2007, http://info.sen.ca.gov/cgi-bin/postquery?bill\_number=sb+771&sess=CUR&house=B&site=sen.
- 39 Richard Gonzales, "California Faces Drastic Steps to Fix Budget Deficit" National Public Radio, All Things Considered, January 8, 2007, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=17938542.
- 40 League of California Cities, "Economic Woes Force Preparations for FY 2008-2009 Budget Deficit," November 9, 2007, http://www.cacities.org/resource\_files/26184.FL-11-9-07%20\_2\_.pdf.
- 41 Proposition 71, California Stem Cell Research and Cures Initiative, Section 3, text available at the California Institute for Regenerative Medicine website, http://www.cirm.ca.gov/pdf/prop71.pdf.
- 42 Reuters, "Schwarzenegger Backs Proposition 71," October 18, 2004.
- 43 Press Release, "Funding Stem Cell Research," New York State Governor's office, http://www.ny.gov/governor/press/lt\_stemcell.html.
- 44 George A. Scangos, "BayBio: IMPACT 2007 Findings Unveiled," speech at the BayBio meeting at the National Press Club, Washington, D.C., December 11, 2006.
- 45 Mark Ahn and Michael Meeks, "Building A Conducive Environment For Life Science-Based Entrepreneurship And Industry Clusters," *Journal of Commercial Biotechnology*, November 27, 2007, http://www.palgrave-journals.com/jcb/journal/v14/n1/full/3050076a.html.
- 46 Jonathan Moreno, Sam Berger and Alix Rogers, "Divided We Fail: the Need for National Stem Cell Funding," Center for American Progress, April 2007, p.1.
- 47 See California Legislative Council website, California Health & Safety Code Secs.125290.10-125290.70, which sets out guidelines governing stem cell research, including a focus on embryonic stem cell research; Section 24185 bans reproductive cloning, http://www.leginfo.ca.gov/.
- 48 Information taken from the National Conference of State Legislatures -Westlaw, "Stem Cell Research," National Conference of State Legislatures, http://www.ncsl.org/programs/health/genetics/embfet.htm.
- 49 Margaret Stafford, "Missouri Appeals Court Looks at Stem Cell Ballot," *The Columbia Missourian*, March 26, 2008. http://www.columbiamissourian.com/stories/2008/03/26/missouri-appeal-court-looks-stem-cell-ballot/. A telephone call to the office of Missouri State Senator Matt Bartle (R-Jackson) confirmed that efforts are still under way to repeal the 2006 amendment to the state constitution that allows embryonic stem cell research. Senator Bartle introduced two resolutions (SJR 10 and SJR 20, 2007 Mo. Leg. Sess.) to place initiatives on the ballot to restrict the effects of the 2006 amendment. Those bills failed, but Senator Bartle and right-to-life groups such as Missourians Against Human Cloning are planning to work towards placing an initiative to limit the effects of the 2006 amendment on the ballot in 2010. Conversation with Amanda Holtmeyer, legislative assistant to Senator Bartle, 9 July, 2008.

- 50 Monica Davey, "Stem Cell Amendment Changes Little in Missouri," *The New York Times*, August 10, 2007, http://www.nytimes. com/2007/08/10/us/10stemcell.html?\_r=1&scp=1&sq=Stem+Cell+Amendment+Changes+Little+in+Missouri&oref=slogin.
- 51 Debbie Strickland, editor, "Guide to Biotechnology 2007," Biotechnology Industry Organization, 2007, tab 2. .
- 52 Thomson.
- 53 Estimate by Harvard Business School Professor Debora Spar, referenced in Jim Hopkins, "Egg Donor Business Booms on Campus," USA Today, http://www.usatoday.com/money/industries/health/2006-03-15-egg-donors-usat\_x.htm, accessed July 9, 2008.
- 54 Centers for Disease Control, "2004 Assisted Reproductive Technology (ART) Report," http://www.cdc.gov/ART/ART2004/index.htm, accessed December 13, 2007. It should be noted that while IVF for humans never received any direct government funding, IVF experimentation on animals did and the development of IVF in humans indirectly benefits from the government funded research done on animals.
- 55 Gerard Peil, "How The March of Dimes Got Behind Dr. Salk," *New York Times*, online edition http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage.html?res=990CE7D81538F932A35754C0A963958260. June 26, 1995, accessed July 9, 2008.
- 56 Joel L. Fleishman, *The Foundation: A Great American Secret: How Private Wealth is Changing the World*, (New York, NY: Public Affairs, 2007), p. 16.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Ibid, p. 279.
- 59 Congressional Budget Office, "Research and Development in the Pharmaceutical Industry," October, 2006, http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/76xx/doc7615/10-02-DrugR-D.pdf. Last accessed January 3, 2008.
- 60 There is disagreement among economists about crowding-out effects, which might well be minimal. More research needs to be done in this area. Yet even if there were little or no crowding-out effect, private and public sector funding of the research are not necessarily complementary.
- 61 Quoted in Lawrence Jones, "Nebraska's Revised Stem Cell Bill Gets Pro-Life OK," *The Christian Post*, Feb. 24, 2008, http://www.christianpost.com/article/20080224/nebraska-s-revised-stem-cell-bill-gets-pro-life-ok.htm, accessed July 9, 2008.
- 62 Dennis Meredith and Jim Kelley, "Up Front: Discoveries Propel Stem Cell Research," *Howard Hughes Medical Institute Bulletin*, Summer 2004, pp. 4-5.
- 63 Robert J. Hughes, "Stem Cell Funding's Private Side," The Wall Street Journal, July 28, 2006.
- 64 Michael Laflamme, et.al., "Cardiomyocytes Derived From Human Embryonic Stem Cells In Pro-Survival Factors Enhance Function Of Infarcted Rat Hearts," *Nature Biotechnology* Vol. 25, 2007, pp. 1015-1024.
- 65 Geron website, "Human Embryonic Stem Cell Programs," www.geron.com.
- 66 C. Randall Mills, President, Osiris Therapeutics, Inc., in Q1 2008 Earnings Call, May 9, 2008, http://64.233.169.104/search?q=cache:w9H7kjkXk40J:seekingalpha.com/article/79532-osiris-therapeutics-inc-q1-2008-earningscall-transcript+Osiris+Therapeutics,+Inc+Department+of+Defense&hl=en&ct=clnk&cd=1&gl=us.
- 67 Reuters, "Osiris Therapeutics Awarded Department of Defense Contract," January 3, 2008, http://www.reuters.com/article/pressRelease/idUS212080+03-Jan-2008+BW20080103.
- 68 Bruce Jaspen, "Market For Adult Stem Cells Multiplies," *The Chicago Tribune*, Business Section March 16, 2008. http://groups.google.com/group/emergingtechnologies/browse\_thread/dtl10ecd88f7d8e9, accessed July 9, 2008.
- 69 Terri Somers, "Held Up By Lawsuits Over Proposition 71, \$3 Billion State Institute Gets Going With Philanthropic Loans," *The Union-Times Tribune*, December 19, 2006,

http://www.signonsandiego.com/news/business/biotech/20061219-9999-lz1n19stem.html.

#### About the Authors

Sigrid Fry-Revere is the founder and president of the Center for Ethical Solutions. Prior to starting the Center, Fry-Revere was the director of bioethics studies at the Cato Institute. She has taught bioethics and law at the university level, been a consultant to hospitals, hospices, and home health agencies, and practiced FDA law. Dr. Fry-Revere has published more than 100 articles in newspapers, journals, and trade publications, including the *New York Times, Los Angeles Times, Wall Street Journal, Cambridge Quarterly of Healthcare Ethics, Journal of Clinical Ethics, Pediatric Nursing*, and *Genetic Engineering News*. She has also written a book and edited another on bioethics consultation. Fry-Revere holds a Ph.D. in philosophy and a law degree, both from Georgetown University.

Molly Elgin is currently pursuing a Master's degree at Stanford University in International Policy Studies, and she received a B.A. in political economy *summa cum laude* from Tulane University in 2004. Before co-authoring this paper, she was a research assistant for Dr. Sigrid Fry-Revere, whom she assisted in research for an article on legal trends in bioethics, published in the *Journal of Clinical Ethics* in 2007. Prior to her work for Fry-Revere, Ms. Elgin worked as a research assistant for the book *Meltdown: the Predictable Distortion of Global Warming by Scientists, Politicians, and the Media* (Cato 2004) by Patrick J. Michaels.

The Competitive Enterprise Institute is a non-profit public policy organization dedicated to the principles of free enterprise and limited government. We believe that consumers are best helped not by government regulation but by being allowed to make their own choices in a free marketplace. Since its founding in 1984, CEI has grown into an influential Washington institution.

We are nationally recognized as a leading voice on a broad range of regulatory issues ranging from environmental laws to antitrust policy to regulatory risk. CEI is not a traditional "think tank." We frequently produce groundbreaking research on regulatory issues, but our work does not stop there. It is not enough to simply identify and articulate solutions to public policy problems; it is also necessary to defend and promote those solutions. For that reason, we are actively engaged in many phases of the public policy debate.

We reach out to the public and the media to ensure that our ideas are heard, work with policy makers to ensure that they are implemented, and, when necessary, take our arguments to court to ensure the law is upheld. This "full service approach" to public policy makes us an effective and powerful force for economic freedom.



#### Competitive Enterprise Institute

1001 Connecticut Avenue, NW Suite 1250 Washington, DC 20036 202-331-1010 Fax 202-331-0640 www.cei.org

Issue Analysis is a series of policy studies published by the Competitive Enterprise Institute. Nothing in Issue Analysis should be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of CEI or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Contact CEI for reprint permission. Additional copies of Issue Analysis may be purchased through CEI's publications department (pubs@cei.org or 202-331-1010).